Draft Meeting Minutes
Missouri Military Preparedness and Enhancement Commission

July 14, 2016
1:00pm

The meeting was held at the Department of Economic Development, 301 West High Street, Room 680, Jefferson City, MO 65101.  
MMPEC members participating:  Chairman Mike Dunbar, Bob Hagedorn, Stanton Thompson, and Mike Sloan 
Others participating:

Joe Driskill

Department of Economic Development 

Dawn Overbey

Department of Economic Development
Cindy Hall

Senator Claire McCaskill

Julie Murphy Finn
Kit Bond Strategies
Mike Dubois

Kit Bond Strategies
Melissa Wilding
Missouri Veterans Commission

Austin Kramer

Congresswoman Vicky Hartzler

Sarah Graff

Senator Roy Blunt

Tony Bamvakais
Missouri National Guard
Dennis Sandbothe
Missouri National Guard

Kent Thomas

Leonard Wood Institute

Mark Premont

Fort Leonard Wood
WELCOME

Chair Dunbar called the meeting to order at 1:00pm and roll was called.  Quorum was established with five members participating.  It appears that during the roll-call, it was mistakenly believed that Rep. Davis was present at the meeting via phone conference. It became clear toward the end of the meeting that Rep. Davis was in fact not on the phone. Kristin Stokely, Legal Counsel with DED, verified with Rep. Davis that he did not call into the meeting. As a result, MMPEC did not have quorum for the votes taken (approval of meeting minutes, approval of the Military Advocate resolution, and approval of the outline of the 2016-2017 Missouri Military Strategic Plan).  Thus, the votes on those issues are not valid.  

Chair Dunbar introduced Joe Driskill, Missouri Military Advocate. Joe will work closely with MMPEC and the partnership is a welcome one.  Introductions were also made by advisory group members and guests. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Chair Dunbar asked if there were any comments on the draft minutes of the February 9, 2016 and February 19, 2016 Commission meetings which had been distributed prior to the meeting. There were no comments. On motion by Commissioner Hagedorn, seconded by Commissioner Thompson, the following resolution was unanimously approved by those members present:
RESOLVED, the Commission hereby approves the minutes of the MMPEC meetings held on February 9, 2016 and February 19, 2016, as submitted.

NGA UPDATE
Julie Murphy Finn of Kit Bond Strategies gave a presentation on the background of the NGA project, where the project stands now and a timeline of where the project is heading in the future.  She stressed how MMPEC’s involvement was a critical component in building the case for St. Louis being the right location to meet NGA’s military mission. She stated NGA is due to take ownership of the site and begin construction in September of 2017 and are due to move into the new location in 2021.  Commissioner Hagedorn thanked the KBS team for their effort and leadership while working on the NGA project.
KBS UPDATE
Mike Dubois of Kit Bond Strategies stated they are now working to get an F-35A Air Force project and they will be working closely with the 442nd Fighter Wing of the Whiteman Air Force Base.  The selection process is underway now with a projected date of 2023.  He feels Missouri is in a great position to take this project on.  He stated they are also tracking budget issues and he also welcomed Joe Driskill as the Military Advocate. 
MILITARY ADVOCATE REPORT

Joe Driskill stated that since starting on June 1st, he’s traveled around the state and to Washington, DC and formed opinions about the right “way ahead” for Missouri military and defense policy; deepened the relationship with the Association of Defense Communities; worked closed with KBS and Baker Donelson on DC issues and understanding the Hawthorn contracts; and contracted with the University of Missouri to do updated impact numbers and preserved funding for risk analysis of WAFB and FLW. He believes the Military Advocate and MMPEC should work together to identify new policy goals, unite interests around the state, and work with the Governor and General Assembly to improve state and local capabilities. 

He stated that Hawthorn is a great partner and has offered to focus on military/defense issues.  Governor Nixon authorized Hawthorn to establish a team of experts – led by Kit Bond Strategies - whose mission was to examine how to defend and enhance Missouri's military footprint.  Hawthorn commissioned an economic impact study examining DoD's contributions to Missouri's economy. The study pointed to the need for a well-coordinated partnership aimed at improving Missouri’s ability to retain and, eventually, grow its military/defense sector.
On motion by Commissioner Thompson, seconded by Commissioner Hagedorn, the following resolution was unanimously approved by those members present:
RESOLVED, the Commission hereby recognizes the Missouri Military Advocate as the ex-officio Executive Director of the Missouri Military Preparedness and Enhancement Commission. 
STRATEGIC PLAN
Joe did a presentation on the need to have a Missouri Military Strategic Plan in an effort to: protect and enhance military services, installations and agencies; better support the success of defense businesses; increase defense-related R&D funding; and promote and support the Missouri National Guard.  Commissioner Thompson suggested a producing a “classified” plan and an “unclassified” plan - one released to the public and for the Commission only. On motion by Commissioner Hagedorn, seconded by Commissioner Thompson, the following resolution was unanimously approved by those members present:

RESOLVED, the Commissioner hereby approves the outline of the 2016-2017 Missouri Military Strategic Plan, pursuant to §41.1010.6 (8) RSMo.
MISSOURI GENERAL AND FLAG OFFICER COUNCIL
Joe advised of the need to establish a Flag Officer Council to serve as an advisory body to MMPEC.  Commissioner Thompson suggested a name changed and only getting them together once or twice a year.  David Russell, former Commissioner of Department of Higher Education and retired lieutenant colonel, United States Army, has agreed to head up this effort.

FUTURE MEETING DATES

Joe has proposed the Commission set the 1st Tuesday of the last month of each calendar quarter as their regularly scheduled meetings.  Other special meetings by conference call would be as needed.  The 2016-2017 dates would be as follows: 

September 6, 2016
Jefferson City


December 6, 2016
Jefferson City


March 7, 2017

Fort Leonard Wood


June 6, 2017

Rosecrans


September 5, 2017
Whiteman AFB


December 5, 2017
Jefferson City

MILITARY APPRECIATION DAY 2017

Tentative dates have been looked at for the Military Appreciation Day at the Capitol – January 17/18, 2017 or January 24/25, 2017.  Need to lock those dates in soon to ensure good attendance and proper planning can go into this year’s event. 

GOOD OF THE ORDER 
Chair Dunbar reminded the Commissioners that many of them were sitting in expired terms and if they wished to continue to serve, to let Joe know.  He has been in contact with the Governor’s office.  
ADJOURNMENT:

On motion by Commissioner Hagedorn, seconded by Commissioner Thompson, the meeting adjourned at 2:50pm.
